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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a meeting of the Bere Ferrers Parish Council held in the Council Chamber, Bere Alston on Tuesday 27th September 2016. 
Present     
                                     Cllr. R. Leithall                             Chairman of Council     
                                     Cllr. M. Benson                
       Cllr. S. Munn          



 Cllr. H. Boot-Handford                 Cllr. M. Page-Bailey    
                                   
 Cllr. D.M.A. Chapman                 Cllr. D. Pengelly

 



 Cllr. B. Lamb           
        
       Cllr. R. Piper
                                     Cllr. R. Maycock

       Cllr. G. R. Reed 

              
      



783. Apologies.
Apologies were received from Cllr. Dennis & Cllr. Hanson due to holidays, also Cllr. Musgrave WDBC due to holiday.
784. Chairman's Report.
This is the first Full Council meeting since 26th July and after the August break. Therefore a busy 

September so far for members, noting there have been six committee meetings with minutes to 

approve and adopt this evening. 

The BFPC “Community Road Warden Scheme” is near operational and now needs publicity and 

formal launch to recruit more volunteers. There is a signed agreement in place with Devon County 

Council (Devon Highways), Cllr. Ralph Maycock is our first qualified Road Warden, the trailer and 

tools and secure storage are in place and ready to go (all purchased with TAP funding).

The BARP group have made fantastic progress with fund raising and planning for new children’s 

play equipment for Bere Alston, and are ready to start Phase 1 developments for the Play Park at “The Down” Recreation Field. Therefore Council approval to implement this phase will be sought this evening. Grant funding won includes £10,000 applied for through Parish Council and awarded by the Lottery Fund.

Our Clerk Mrs Mary Taylor and I attended a four hour presentation to clerks at West Devon Council Offices in Tavistock.

I sense there is a growing interest in establishing an Air Ambulance night landing facility that could be accommodated within “The Down Recreation Park” to serve and benefit the Bere Ferrers Peninsula. Feasibility and justification has been studied by both F&GP and Open Spaces committees, so I would encourage members to note this under matters arising from the minutes tabled tonight.

The next Sothern Links meeting take place this week on Thursday.

785. Proposal to accept BARP progress report.

Cllr. Boot-Handford proposed that item 16 be brought forward on the agenda as the representatives from BARP were present, seconded by Cllr. Maycock.

Kate Medhurst did a quick rundown and Cllr. Leithall explained Council’s position and went on to explain there is a proposal from Open Spaces to go ahead with the Rhino contract. BARP to arrange for the balance of the money to be handed over to Council with the bill being sent to Council.

Cllr. Leithall proposed given that all members should be familiar with the Open Spaces Committee’s recommendation that Council give permission for the group to go forward with the work at the play park on The Downs. This council will place an order with Rhino once all the funds are accounted for in Councils bank account in the sum of £22,382.00 Seconded by Cllr. Lamb. A vote was taken, it was unanimous.

It was agreed by Council that once the work starts on the play area the whole of the Play area be closed to the public.  
786. Items of interest at the discretion of the Chairman. No action can be taken on these items.
1) Cllr. Pengelly – had a near miss with a young cyclist at Drakes Park, they came from the grassed area 

path straight out and across to the other side of the road onto the pavement, Cllr. Pengelly spoke with the child’s parents. Cllr. Benson asked if the cycle company that attends Carnival could attend the school and give the children some road safety training.

2) Cllr. Lamb – attended the 99th Anniversary of the New Zealand Soldier disaster at Bere Ferrers Station, 



  there was no invitation to Council.

3) Cllr. Benson – attended a Locality Conference, where there was a presentation by the National Lottery,
    the small awards up to £10,000 are available to Parish Councils.

4) Cllr. Boot-Handford – there is a caravanet parked in the layby at Down View and it means when the bus 
comes round from The Down anything going the other way cannot get around. Clerk 
emailed PCSO Greenwood who stated ‘she had noticed it, obviously if it is taxed, insured 
and MOT’d, there is not a lot we can do, I will have a look again’.

787. To approve the minutes of Full Council meeting held on the 26th July as a true record and taken
        as read.
Cllr. Leithall proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Benson.
Matters Arising.
Minute 665(2) – The Brownies litter pick took place last Friday. Clerk to write a letter of thanks to the 


   Brownies.
 Minute 731(717) Cllr. Dennis is working on the Facebook website while he is on holiday.

Minute 733- Old metal signs being donated to Parish Council’s– Cllr. Benson stated this is ongoing.

Cllr. Lamb complained about the content of the minutes we had agreed any large correspondence be placed in a folder and put on the table for councilor’s to read, not put in the minutes in full.







SO RESOLVED
788. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on 30th August and taken as read, to 
       deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Lamb proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Chapman.

Matters Arising

Minute 739(1) Cllr. Benson – wished to know who was responsible and who gave authorization to close the

 Denham Bridge road on the 26th August. The Clerk had reported from County that this was a 
mistake.

Minute 742 – The Clerk spoke to Pat Whymer yesterday and he stated that the Enforcement list is updated 

weekly. 

Cllr. Lamb proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Munn.







SO RESOLVED

789. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Footpaths & Environment Meeting held on the 6th 
        September as a true record and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.
Cllr. Hanson proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Maycock.

Matters Arising
Minute 751 – The Clerk has spoken to the Chairman of Carnival to see if they would sponsor the litter bin 
                      for outside school. The Clerk emailed the Headmistress asking if it would be ok to place a bin 
                      by school. Kim Wild was pleased and would like to know where you wish to position it.

Cllr. Benson proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Page-Bailey
SO RESOLVED
727. To approve the and adopt the minutes of Open Spaces held on 13th September and taken as read,  

        to deal with matters arising.

Cllr. Maycock proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Boot-Handford.

Cllr. Lamb stated there was a paragraph omitted on minute 755(698) which should read ‘This committee recommends the use of the Recreation Field, The Down as a landing site for the Air Ambulance’.

Matters Arising

Minute 755(701)-Mirror opposite the allotments. Cllr. Maycock felt the next step would be a meeting with 
Mr. Shuttcacker.

Minute 759 – The Clerk reported that a Junior swing at The Recreation Field The Down chain has broken, 
Workman has removed it. The Clerk asked Cllr. Pengelly if this set of junior swings was 
being removed. Cllr. Pengelly confirmed it was, so there is no need to replace the swing seat.

Cllr. Maycock proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Munn.

SO RESOLVED
791. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Plans meeting held on the 20th September and taken as    

         read, to deal with matters arising.
Minute 743 Cllr. Lamb stated that the Clerk had omitted the reply from the insurance company – 

As far as your Road Warden Scheme responsibilities are concerned, on the basis that those participating are trained, supervised where appropriate & locations risk assessed, as indeed you have confirmed, then our Public Liability cover provision within the policy can automatically extend to these activities.
Cllr. Piper proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Reed.

Matters Arising

Minute 768 – The Clerk and Chairman attended a Town and Parish Clerks meeting at West Devon, the Clerk asked if Councils could have a listing of the meanings of the enforcement cases, Cllr. Sanders felt it would be a good idea for Borough Councilor’s to have the same list. Pat Whymer will look into it.

Cllr. Piper proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Reed.







SO RESOLVED
792. To approve and adopt the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes meeting held on the 20th 
        September and taken as read, to deal with matters arising.

Cllr. Lamb proposed approval of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Benson.

Matters Arising.

Minute 773(714) – The Clerk understood from Cllr. Dennis that he had discussions with the Chairman of 

Council and they came to an agreement that Cllr. Dennis should obtain a unit to fix on the wall in the lobby which holds a key for the main door and in case of fire you should break the glass and let anyone out of the door. The Clerk produced the unit and it was agreed the workman fits it tomorrow.

Minute 778 – Cllr. Leithall asked if everyone was willing to accept the proposal in the minutes for the 


           need for a night landing site for the Air Ambulance at the recreation field on The Down, 
seconded Cllr. Benson all agreed.
Cllr. Lamb then went on to inform committee that he has arranged to meet Toby Russell at the Recreation Field on Friday 7th October to undertake the survey of the Field. Clerk to confirm the date with Mr. Russell.
There are a lot of issues to deal with, we will possibly need planning permission, and drawings to be sorted also fund raising.
Cllr. Boot-Handford felt there was no rush, but Cllr. Lamb felt it could be running by December.

Discussions took place about the TAP Funding. The Clerk spoke with Rob Sekula yesterday, a letter of support from another Parish Council would be needed.

Cllr. Sanders reminded everyone that next May will be Devon County Council elections, so if anybody requires funding from their local Councilors Locality Budget they will need to apply before Christmas.

 Minute 781(10 – Cllr. Leithall proposed this committee go into part two, seconded by Cllr. Boot-Handford.

     Discussions took place.

                            Cllr. Leithall proposed the committee came out of part 2, seconded by Cllr. Benson.

Minute 781(3) – Cllr. Leithall asked if Council proposes replying to The 2017/18 Local Government 
Financial Statement regarding the proposal to cap principal authorities and ‘higher spending’ 
Town and Parish Councils at 2% or up to £5 (whichever is the higher).

Cllr. Reed proposed that we object to this proposal to cap Parish Council precept because 
basically we are a democratically elected Council. Parish Councils are finding it necessary 
to pick up shortfalls in Council Tax support funding, a general expansion of their role and use 
of powers, and in particular delivering new services, often taken on from principle Council’s.

A vote was taken 9 for, 1 against, 1 abstention. Motion carried.

Cllr. Lamb proposed adoption of the minutes, seconded by Cllr. Munn.







SO RESOLVED
793. Internal Audit undertaken by Cllr. Leithall and Cllr. Lamb.
On inspection Cllr. Leithall could not trace an allocated banked sum from receipt book to account sheet to account book.

The suggestion is that the sum in the account book is to have a reconsiliation of banking breakdown beside the figure for cheques and cash.

Other than that the Audit was satisfactory.

794. Cllr. Lamb report on Rail Conference.

This was circulated to all Councillors.

1 Delegates were drawn from a wide area of the South West.

2 Nigel Blackler, Cornwall County Council, described the changes that are being made to produce one integrated Transport System. (The C.C. has taken special powers to direct transport operators regarding route details etc.) (This compares favourably with Plymouth Council who are involved with redevelopment of Plymouth Station which I understand will not contain provision for buses in combined hub.)

3 Andrew Ardley of Devon CC gave details of the recently opened new rail stations at Newcourt, Cranbrook, Edgeinswell and proposals for Marsh Barton and the Devon Metro.   He was unable to report any progress on the Tavistock to Bere Alston rail link. I and others obtained the impression that since the departure of the previous two rail/transport officers at Devon CC, that all the resources were being put into developments in the Exeter and Torquay area. We were told that various surveys were still being carried out.  Neither is our scheme in the Heart of South West England, Local Transport Board five approved scheme for this period.

4 Richard Burningham of Devon & Cornwall Rail Partnership and Dan Okey of GWR gave presentations of the successes of the former and the progress of the “re-badging” of GWR. Dan avoided questions on the potential problems with the Hitachi, (made in Italy) bi-mode trains which will be slower in diesel mode than the present HST 125’s which have been in use for forty years!

5 The session led by Philip Heseltine, Head of Transport, Plymouth City Council on the Peninsula Rail Task Force was unintelligible. It was frustrating to hear him deny any need for a bus terminal with the re- development of Plymouth Station.

6 A number of examples were given where Community Rail partnerships throughout the county were working with schools, to safely introduce children to rail.  Lancashire appears to be the leader on this initiative.

7 By chance – as you do – I met David Northey, newly appointed Senior Strategic Planner for Network Rail and we discussed the “scrapyard” at Bere Alston Station. This was followed up by a selection of photographs and in consequence he has promised to take up the subject with N.R. Property Division to see if there are any breaches of the lease by the present tenants.

8 Rebecca Catterall of the D. & C. Partnership informed me that she will be leading another “enhancement” team to Bere Alston Station in the near future.

795. Reports from Cllr. Benson on West Devon Borough Council.

As members will be aware the borough council has organised a meeting with parish and town clerks hopefully helping with better understanding of how the council now works and joint working with it. Work progresses with the Local Authority Controlled Company through a Joint Steering Group with South Hams District Council. This work will hopefully enable the council to be more self-supporting by 2018/19. The work connected with the Joint Local Plan progresses with parish councils being asked to comment on a Background Paper. A draft should be compiled soon. Unfortunately there have been problems with the telephone system in South Hams with any anyone trying to call officers based there being diverted to WDBC through the call centre. The problem has now been found to relate to the BT exchange and should be fixed soon. The Devolution Agenda progresses with council participation a programme of meetings and consultation is being prepared.

796. Follow up by Cllr. Musgrave on any other items of interest on West Devon Borough Council.
As Cllr. Musgrave was on holiday he has emailed his report to the Clerk.

Efforts continue to be made to improve our service delivery but there are continuing problems with 

the Call Centre and Case management operations. These are in addition to ongoing problems with 

the delivery of IT facilities. The whole T18 programme is now subject to a review initiated by the 

Overview & Scrutiny Committee and will be reporting in the New Year. A decision regarding the 

future of the Waste Collection service will be made shortly.
797. Cllr. Benson to bring Emergency Plan booklet to Council for approval.
Cllr. Benson explained that this document is an emergency plan and not a dictionary of local 
facilities. Cllr. Benson asked for its approval. All agreed. The booklet to be placed on our Website.
798. Councils response to Joint Local Plan Background Papers.

Cllr. Leithall explained this had been circulated to all Councilors and there was no need for Council 
to give a joint reply, it would be up to individual Councilors to reply.

799. Formation of Parish Roads Group Committee.

Cllr. Leithall explained the situation regards forming a committee.

Cllr. Lamb then explained how this group originated; schemes were brought forward by this Parish and were forwarded to Devon County Highways.

Discussions then took place on who would be responsible for what.

Formation of Parish Roads Group Committee

Proposed by Cllr. B. Lamb
Seconded by Cllr. R. Maycock
We refer to Minute 743 of the Plans Committee meeting held on 30th August 2016 and to its recommendations to Council.

That a Parish Roads Group Committee be formed to be responsible for:

1 Formulating a policy and responsibility’s for the implementation of solutions documented in the Parish Council Road Strategy Policy and to recommend to Council which works should be carried out and in which order. 

2 Forming a Volunteer Task Force of Councillors and members of the Public who, under the personal direction of the Road Warden, will undertake maintenance tasks on the roads (verges, gulley’s’, hedges etc.) within the Parish. The Road Warden will make a monthly report to Council of its progress.

3 To be responsible for the work and coordination of the employed Lengths- man and to inform the Clerk of the work which the Lengths-man should carry out.

4 To be responsible for the highway equipment and trailer, including maintenance and liaison with Gulworthy and Dartmoor Forest as to when they want to use the equipment.

5 To liaise directly with the Local Highways Officer ensuring that all work is carried out in accordance with Devon County Council’s Community Road Warden Scheme and that Risk Assessments are carried out where appropriate.

6 To publicise the scheme to attract volunteers and inform the Community of works carried out.

7 The Committee will consist of four Councillors and two Volunteer Non-Councillors.  It will elect its Chair and Vice Chair from its members.

8 In due course it will compile its Terms of Reference.
9 This Committee will be subject to review or dissolution, 12 months after its formation date.
Cllr. Lamb then proposed that a committee be set up to form a Parish Roads Committee. This committee to be reviewed in 12 months, seconded by Cllr. Maycock.
A vote was taken on the committee’s formation, 10 for 1 abstention.

800. Correspondence.
1) PCSO Greenwoods Crime Stats from 27th August to 24th September.

(a) 1 X ABH – Domestic Related

(b) 2 X Criminal Damage to Property
(c) 1 X Common Assault
(d) 1 x Use of Threatening Words and Behaviour (civil issues)

            There also seems to be a spate of Cat poisoning around the Underways area, I would be interested if   

            anyone has seen anything suspicious in the area.
 
2) Highways Maintenance Scheme – The Community Road Warden Scheme has been up and running now for some time and we would like to get some feedback on how it is going, particularly with regards to things that have gone well or things that have not.
As well as the work that has been done, I’d like to know more about what funds you have accessed and how effective is your relationship with your Neighbourhood Highway Officer and your County Councillor.
3) Katherine Bowen- Reminder any changes in the Register of Members Interest please use an 
amendment form to inform the Monitoring Officer of these changes to your existing interests (or about any new interest)

4) W.D.B.C. News Release-Sign up for alerts from your Council. You can now sign up for regular 
alerts from your council on subjects that matter to you. South Hams and West Devon 
Borough Council are delighted to launch a new electronic alert system which sends out 
regular updates on key subjects. All visitors to both council’s websites are now being offered 
the opportunity to sign up for regular alerts. Once they have put in their email address they 
are offered a list of subjects to choose from including News, Planning, Housing and Benefits.  
       5) W.D.B.C. News Release- 40% of benefit claims within 10 days.


West Devon Borough Council are delighted to be able to say that their online claim form for 
new benefit claimants has substantially reduced the amount of time it takes for a new claim to 
be processed.

            Over 40% of new claims submitted in August were processed within 10 days. Before the roll 

out of the new online function, it took on average 38 days to process a new claim. 
There being no further business the Chairman thanked members and members of the public for attending and closed the meeting at 9-20pm.
Signed this 25th October 2016.
Chairman………………………………..
